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The trustees, who are also directors of the charity for the purposes of the Companies Act 2006, 
present their report with the financial statements of the charity for the year ended 31 March 2022. 
 
The trustees have adopted the provisions of Accounting and Reporting by Charities: Statement of 
Recommended Practice applicable to charities preparing their accounts in accordance with the 
Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland (FRS 102). 
 
OBJECTIVES AND ACTIVITIES 
 
Objectives and aims 
Our charity's purposes as set out in the objects contained in the company's memorandum of 
association are to:  
 
Advance the Christian religion by practically demonstrating the Christian faith in particular, but not 
exclusively by: 
 
(1) Relieving the need, hardship or distress of young people by providing education, advice, and 
support and counselling services. 
(2) Providing recreational facilities and recreational activities for young people. 
 
The Trustees have complied with their duty under the Charities Act 2011 to have due regard to the 
Charity Commissionôs guidance on public benefit when making decisions that relate to public benefit 
or are associated with the purposes or objectives of TIC+. There have been no decisions taken by the 
board which have departed from this guidance. 
 
About us 
TIC+ is a charity established in 1993 and registered with the Charity Commission in 1994, serving 
Gloucestershire and surrounding areas. TIC+ reaches hundreds of children and young people every 
year as well as offering support and advice to parents/carers and professionals. We work to ensure 
that every young person has easy, prompt, independent access to appropriate support according to 
their needs.  
 
We offer:  

¶ Counselling ï online, remote (video and phone) and face-to-face for children and young 
people.  

¶ School counselling throughout Gloucestershire 

¶ Anonymous Helpline for children and young people 

¶ Support to parents and carers from our Parent Support & Advice Line and Parent Support 
Groups 

¶ Training, to both qualified counsellors wanting to work specifically with children and young 
people as well as those looking to join the profession, through our accredited training courses. 

 
TIC+ has a head office in Mitcheldean, Gloucestershire and additional offices in Gloucester; 
Counselling spaces are located throughout the County and staff and volunteers are a mixture of office 
and home-based, working across the County. We strive to ensure young people, parents and families 
feel accepted, safe & valued, so that they can say whatôs on their mind, and be really listened to 
without the fear of being judged. We work with young people to help them build resilience and give 
them strategies to cope with situations they might be facing. 
 
In order to achieve our stated objectives, the charity has set out a series of statements: 

 
Our Mission Statement 
TIC+ mission is to improve, preserve and promote good mental health and wellbeing among children, 
young people and their families. 
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Our Vision  
Every young person should have someone to talk to when they need it most. 
 
Our Values 
The TIC+ Senior Leadership Team has defined a set of values which represent the core beliefs that 
inspire and guide the choices we make, how we operate and how we interact with people: 
 

 
Our Ethos TIC+ began life in 1994 as a Christian-led charity that is not affiliated to any particular 
denomination, church or group. We will provide services to anyone of any faith (or none), and we 
employ staff from any faith (or none).  We continue to believe as an organisation that the Christian 
faith provides the foundation and motivation for the work of the charity and is the reason why we do 
what we do. 
  
The Christian faith is never made explicit in any of the services we provide. An outworking of our 
Christian ethos means that we expect all representatives of the charity to treat everyone equally, with 
care and respect regardless of their race, gender, religion, sexual orientation, ethnic background, 
beliefs, status, ability or class. The ethos is given life through our relationships; the way we work 
together and behave with one another and those we serve, are a demonstration and authentication of 
our ethos. 
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FOREWORD FROM THE CHAIR  
 
Itôs been another demanding year for our services, with a record number of nearly 19,000 counselling 
sessions. This is a sad reflection of the increasingly difficult issues that so many young people and 
their families are facing today, even as we all start to move slowly on from COVID-19.   
 
We have been able to remain agile in these challenging times. We have introduced new services, 
such as the One At A Time pilot, redesigned existing services, and created additional capacity. 
Alongside this, we have further improved our governance, strengthened our leadership teams and 
consolidated our fiscal position. We are also introducing a Live Impact Dashboard, which enables an 
online current view of our services.   
 
I continue to be amazed at how our staff tirelessly rise to the difficult challenges they face, always 
delivering with compassion and care. My personal thanks are due to all the people at TIC+ for 
everything they do. 
 
However, we face significant challenges. Service demand continues to rise; the emotional and mental 
calls on our staff are great, plus they are now facing the same cost of living challenges as so many 
across the country. In addition, it can be difficult to recruit at the levels and numbers we desire. 
 
Despite the challenges of the national financial situation, TIC+ remains in a strong fiscal position. We 
have solid reserves, much of which we are setting aside against the ongoing transformational changes 
we need to make, such as continuing service improvements and significant upgrades in IT and digital 
capabilities. As we step into the next year, we will continue to transform our services, our governance, 
our administration and our technical capabilities. Agility and the ability to change remain at our core, in 
order for us to deliver against our vision of óevery young person should have someone to talk to when 
they need it most.ô 
 
Most importantly, thanks to all our supporters and partners, in particular, the NHS, other mental health 
services, schools and so many organisations and individuals who fundraise for us. Put simply, we 
cannot do our vital work without you. You enable us to provide hope to so many young lives. Thank 
you.   
 
 
 
John Hubbard CMG 
Chair of Board of Trustees 
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DIRECTORôS STATEMENT 
 
2021-22 was another difficult year, as we and the rest of the world continued to grapple with the effects 
of COVID-19. 
 
For the second year, the pandemic maintained its disruption on lives globally, and the longer-term 
effects of lockdowns, school closures and restrictions on movement continued to have a significant 
impact on the children, young people and families in Gloucestershire who we work with. 
 
Just like the young people and parents we serve, our staff team have also had a difficult time not only 
dealing with the challenges of supporting increasing numbers of young people with more complex 
issues, but also coping with their own ill health, bereavements, and childcare issues due to school 
closures amongst others. Despite this, all our staff across all areas have continually gone above and 
beyond and sacrificed, often at personal cost, to provide an excellent service. We are so proud of 
them and so grateful for their compassion, expertise and flexibility. 
 
The year has seen some necessary changes in the way we work, which we have embraced fully, 
including: 
 

¶ A service delivery redesign to meet demand and reduce waiting lists ï Agree-Assess-Review 

¶ New services in addition to those already on offer ï One At A Time Counselling Pilot 

¶ Additional recruitment to increase capacity across all areas to address issues, such as 
increased safeguarding and risk, HR support, financial reporting, data analysis etc. 

¶ Additional governance, auditing and reporting requirements based on growth in income and 
organisational size. 

 
As Directors, we fully recognise the requirement for continued investment to meet the needs of the 
children, young people and families we support. At such a time as this, TIC+ is privileged to be able to 
continue to be there for everyone who reaches out to us for support because: 
 

96% of all young people tell us the support  
they received helped them with their difficulties. 

 
We know the services we provide are effective and are needed in these current times, now more than 
ever before. With the real possibility that more crises in relation to the war in Ukraine, rising energy, 
fuels and cost of living increases are set to have an impact on children, young people and families in 
Gloucestershire, we anticipate that ongoing demand will not lessen.  
 
TIC+ is here to make sure that every young person and parent has someone to talk to whenever they 
need it. We firmly believe that the therapeutic relationship offers an implicit hope of positive change 
and empowers the imagining of a different future. This is the reason why we believe the need for 
continued investment in mental health services is vital to ensure the capacity to respond remains in 
place.  
 
 
 
 
 
Judith Bell      Claire Power-Browne 
Director of Clinical Services   Director of Operations  



TEENS IN CRISIS  
TRUSTEESô ANNUAL REPORT  
YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2022 
 

 

5 

2021-22 ACHIEVEMENTS 
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ACHIEVEMENTS & PERFORMANCE 
 
In 2021-22 we saw nearly 4,000 children, young people and parents and delivered 18,709 counselling 
and support sessions - more than ever before! Young people have been supported through our face-
to-face, online (Instant Messaging), video and telephone counselling services and also the 
anonymous, online, drop-in service TIC+chat, which continues to offer much-needed support to young 
people who wish to be seen anonymously and for those waiting for support. Parents worried about 
their childôs mental health have received valuable support from the Parent Support & Advice Line and 
in February 2021, due to the growing need for parent support, we launched our Parent Support 
Groups to further support them.  
 
We are immensely proud that TIC+ has continued to óbe thereô for everyone who has reached out to 
us for support.  
 
 

 
 
 
Jasmineôs Story  
 
Jasmine, aged 18, had a suicide plan but was interrupted when trying to act on it. One of many 
siblings, her home life was volatile and chaotic and Jasmine was subject to a lot of manipulation from 
her siblings and parents. This caused her to suffer from anxiety and a lack of self-worth, and as a 
result Jasmine frequently missed school which hugely impacted her exams and hopes for an 
academic future. Working with a TIC+ counsellor, Jasmine was able to work on, explore and celebrate 
her strengths, as well as understand things within her control. Together with her counsellor, Jasmine 
set goals for coping in school, attending exams and created strategies for managing in class. TIC+ 
stood alongside Jasmine and gave her space to be heard - some days she found the counselling 
extremely emotional. During the last session, Jasmine was tearful, she thanked her counsellor and 
said they had saved her life. 
 
(Jasmine is not the young personôs real name ï other incidental information has been changed to 
ensure the young person cannot be identified) 
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2021-22 SPOTLIGHT ON 

 
The growing need for support 
 
In 2021-22 our services have never been more in demand. Before the pandemic began, it was 
estimated that one in six children and young people had a mental disorder.1 A study conducted in 
20192 found that three-quarters of young people had worries that impacted their day-to-day life, with 
40% finding it hard to focus and deal with negative feelings affecting their ability to sleep. The top 
issue young people worried about was school work and exams (53%) followed by falling out with 
friends and their own physical appearance. 
 
The pandemic has exacerbated these existing challenges and also seen a new set of issues emerge 
higher on the list than previously featured. 
 
In addition, and a major cause for concern, is the increase in the numbers of young people 
experiencing higher levels of distress, for instance, self-harm (18% of all young people seen), suicidal 
thoughts and plans (19%), anxiety (80%) and intrusive/disturbing thoughts (11%).  
 

Identifying the reasons behind such increases is not easy 
to prove. However, a report conducted by TIC+ in the 
midst of the pandemic3 highlighted the likelihood that the 
uncertainty and anxieties caused by the lockdowns, the 
closure of schools, isolation from peer groups, loneliness, 
worries around school work and exams, bereavement, 
and the stresses and pressures on families were all 
contributing factors.  
 

More recently, and in line with the national trend, we have 
seen a dramatic increase in the number of young people 
struggling with eating difficulties. Pre-pandemic, 
approximately 4% of all young people seen needed 
support for eating difficulties, but in 2021-22 this became 
the largest increasing issue, with 13% focussing on these 
issues during their counselling, an increase of 9% (see 
below chart). To understand how widespread this 
problem is for young people we introduced a new 
question to our online referral form; ñDo you have 
concerns about your body, size, shape or food?ò We 
were concerned to discover that approximately 50% of all 
young people who responded answered óoftenô or ómost 
of the timeô to this question.  

                                                 
1 NHS Digital (2021), Mental Health of Children and Young People in England, 2021: Wave 2 Follow Up of the 
2017 Survey. Mental Health of Children and Young People in England 2021 - wave 2 follow up to the 2017 survey 
- NHS Digital accessed 21/08/2022 
2 Action for Children (2019), Choose Childhood, https://www.actionforchildren.org.uk/our-work-and-impact/policy-
work-campaigns-and-research/policy-reports/choose-childhood-policy-report/ 
https://www.actionforchildren.org.uk/our-work-and-impact/policy-work-campaigns-and-research/policy-
reports/choose-childhood-policy-report/ accessed 31/08/2022. 
3 TIC+ (February 2021), COVID-19 Impact on Children and Young people.  https://www.ticplus.org.uk/wp-
content/uploads/2021/03/COVID-19-impact-on-children-and-young-people_-Executive-Summary-5.pdf 
accessed 21/08/2022. 

80% 

https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-information/publications/statistical/mental-health-of-children-and-young-people-in-england/2021-follow-up-to-the-2017-survey
https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-information/publications/statistical/mental-health-of-children-and-young-people-in-england/2021-follow-up-to-the-2017-survey
https://www.actionforchildren.org.uk/our-work-and-impact/policy-work-campaigns-and-research/policy-reports/choose-childhood-policy-report/
https://www.actionforchildren.org.uk/our-work-and-impact/policy-work-campaigns-and-research/policy-reports/choose-childhood-policy-report/
https://www.ticplus.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/COVID-19-impact-on-children-and-young-people_-Executive-Summary-5.pdf
https://www.ticplus.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/COVID-19-impact-on-children-and-young-people_-Executive-Summary-5.pdf
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Figure 1 ï Number of young people with concerns about body size, shape or food 
 
"It seems as if more young people are using self-harm and unhealthy eating patterns in an 
attempt to control their lives when everything else is uncontrollable." TIC+ Counsellor 
 
Issues of loneliness and isolation, particularly during the first lockdown were some of the most 
commonly reported difficulties experienced. There was a degree of anxiety around keeping in contact 
with friends as the normal means for doing this was no longer there e.g. through school and other 
social or sporting activities. This led to worries about friendships and maintaining social standing 
within friendship groups. The impact of this situation has continued even though young people have 
been back in school for some time, with ñfriendship problemsò being one of our highest increasing 
issues.  
 

Friendship problems have increased from 24% of all young people receiving counselling pre-
pandemic to 30% in recent months (up 6% - see below chart). 

 
Another worrying observation over the past 12 months is the number of young people refusing to go 
back to school. After the schools began to re-open in March 2021 we noticed a significant increase in 
anxiety for young people returning to school. This was partly caused by anxieties around school work 
and also friendship worries. Pre-COVID, school refusing barely featured in our list of issues, affecting 
less than 0.5% of the young people we saw. In recent months, this has increased by 8.3% and is our 
second-highest-increasing issue. 
   
 

Most of the time

30%

Often

19%Sometimes

18%

Occasionally

15%

Never

19%

"Do you have concerns about your body size, 

shape, or food?"
Source: 800 YP responses
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Figure 2 - The above chart shows the highest increasing issues 2021-22 compared to pre-COVID.   
 
 
Increase in requests for support from TIC+ in 2021-22 
 
As can be seen, the COVID-19 pandemic, lockdowns and school closures have certainly had a 
significant impact on children and young peopleôs mental health and emotional wellbeing over the past 
few years. During 2020-21, even with schools closed, the requests for counselling were similar to the 
previous pre-COVID year. TIC+ was pleased to be able to provide an uninterrupted service and was 
able to support similar numbers of young people delivering as many sessions as the previous year. 
However, as the schools returned from the second lockdown period we began to experience an 
unprecedented surge in the number of young people requesting support. In March 2021 we received 
390 self-referrals, our highest ever in one month. This increase continued through the start of the 
financial year until the summer holidays of 2021, during which time we received 62% more self-
referrals than we would normally expect.  
 

 
 
Figure 3 ï Increase in self-referrals Pre-COVID to 2021 

9.2%

8.3%

6.3%

4.2%

4.1%

4.1%

3.6%

2.7%

Eating problems

School refusing

Friendship problems

Anxiety/Worry/Stress

Intrusive disturbing thoughts

ADHD

Suicidal thoughts/plan

School work

Highest increasing issues
2021/22 v Pre -COVID

956

1546

Pre-COVID 2019 2021

Self -referral requests for counselling
Five months March-July
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By August 2021 we were overwhelmed with a waiting list of more than 800 young people requesting 
support from TIC+. Unfortunately, this meant that the average wait for our service increased from an 
average of 3.8 weeks to approximately 12-14 weeks. We engaged with local media, including the BBC 
as part of our outward-facing communications strategy, to highlight the circumstances we were 
experiencing and the impact on young people. 

 
 

 
 
Figure 4 ï Average waiting times pre-COVID versus return to school July 2021 
 
A longer wait for support means that the difficulties a young person is struggling with can escalate 
causing them greater distress and the possibility of the need for a more intense form of support. Or 
there is a risk that the young person will completely disengage and present at a later time (or maybe 
never) with the consequence of the difficulties being more entrenched and, therefore, having a greater 
impact, impairing many areas of the personôs life e.g. educational, social, relational, emotional, 
psychological, financial, physical etc. 
   
In line with our vision that óevery young person should have someone to talk to when they need it 
mostô, we were determined to do everything within our means to meet the needs of every young 
person reaching out to us for support as soon as possible so that their distress did not get worse. 
 
One of the TIC+ values is that ñwe keep moving forwardò to ensure that we provide the very best 
services for young people and parents. During the past twelve months, we have ñmoved forwardò 
innovatively intending to improve what we do and reduce the amount of time young people are waiting 
for support.  

 
New delivery model 
 
During the summer of 2021, we consulted with our staff team and our Young Peopleôs Voices Group. 
Together we co-produced a new way of working to help us see young people more quickly and 
prevent the escalation we have been so worried about.  Previously, all young people referring into 
TIC+ were offered up to 7 sessions of counselling. With the increased demand for our service, this 
was no longer practical or equitable - some young people only need a few sessions whereas others 
need more. For this reason, we decided to stop offering a set number of sessions. Instead, the 
counsellor and young person now agree on a period of support based on need. The counsellor and 
young person regularly review progress to keep the work focussed and to ensure the right level of 
support is being given. 
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We co-produced infographics with young people to describe the new process. The first is sent to the 
young person once they have made a referral: 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
the second is a story-board from the website summarising how counselling works and what support a 
young person can access while waiting: 
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One At A Time (1@T) Counselling  
In November 2021, coinciding with trialling new ways of working to reduce our rising waiting list and 
offer choice, TIC+ began a pilot of a One At A Time Counselling Model (1@T). Research conducted 
by TIC+ with 200 young people pre-pandemic found that 30% would opt for a one-off session if they 
could be seen sooner. This makes sense as many young people requesting counselling do not always 
want or need space to work on deeper, past issues. For many, their goal is to find a way forward; they 
are future-focused and enter counselling looking for solutions, strategies and techniques.  
 
The TIC+ 1@T counselling uses a solution-focused brief therapy (SFBT) approach. It is designed to 
offer one, solution-focused intervention at the point of need rather than the point of availability. The 
1@T session lasts 1.5 hours and takes place at a TIC+ counselling centre within two ï three weeks of 
the young person making a referral. The young person is encouraged to try out some of the ideas and 
strategies discussed in the session and, if more support is needed, they can return after four weeks of 
watchful waiting, during which time young people can still access TIC+chat for ongoing support.  

 
 

 
 
 
Whilst Single Session Therapy has been successfully introduced into Higher Education institutions for 
many years, its effectiveness and acceptability is unknown with school-age students. The TIC+ pilot 
has been set up to evaluate the model with our younger cohort. Although itôs early days and the 
results are not yet conclusive, the signs are positive. So far, 1@T is almost as effective as regular 
counselling for improving wellbeing and has been sufficient for approximately 45% of young people. 
With only 55% of young people returning for more support, we have been able to free up extra 
capacity - enabling us to see more young people from our waiting list.  
 
However, due to the single-session nature of the model, it is hard to organise efficiently across a 
county as geographically large as Gloucestershire. For efficiency purposes, we, therefore need to 
deliver the service from one of our five counselling centres. This is a limiting factor for the mainstream 
rollout of the model as it will only attract those who are able to access the centres. Even so, the early 
signs of success and the additional capacity it can create make it viable to extend and expand the pilot 
with additional capacity during 2022-23.   
 
Additional counsellors 
Due to funds raised by our successful fundraising team and additional investment gratefully received 
from the Gloucestershire NHS Clinical Commissioning Group (now NHS Gloucestershire), we have 


